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April 13, 2022 

 

 

 

The Honorable Drew Stokesbary 

Washington State Representative 

Select Committee on Pension Policy 

PO Box 40914 

Olympia, WA 98504-0914 

 

Dear Chair Stokesbary:  

 

The Department of Retirement Systems (DRS) respectfully requests that the Select Committee 

on Pension Policy (SCPP) study the return to work restrictions that apply to the Public 

Employees’ Retirement Systems (PERS) retirees who retire using the 2008 early retirement 

factors (ERFs). This study may result in recommended legislation to clarify the intent of the 

current language. 

RCW 41.40.630(3)(b)* regarding Plan 2 currently reads: 

Any member who retires under the provisions of this subsection is ineligible for the 

postretirement employment provisions of *RCW 41.40.037(2)(d) until the retired member 

has reached sixty-five years of age. For purposes of this subsection, employment with an 

employer also includes any personal service contract, service by an employer as a 

temporary or project employee, or any other similar compensated relationship with any 

employer included under the provisions of RCW 41.40.690(1). (emphasis added) 

*Also in Plan 3 as RCW 41.40.820(3)(b) 

DRS has interpreted this restriction broadly (WAC 415-02-325), applying it to employees 

working for a DRS covered employer, including employees in positions that would normally not 

be eligible for retirement and to contractors, as that has been our understanding of the intent. 

Since implementation, legislation has eased these restrictions for retirees working in non-

administrative positions with schools who can work 867 hours each year. As of September 2021 

there were 4,103 PERS retirees who retired using the 2008 ERFs who were still under the age of 

65. 

 

https://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=41.40.630
http://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=41.40.037
https://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=41.40.690
https://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=41.40.820
https://app.leg.wa.gov/WAC/default.aspx?cite=415-02-325
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Other than disability related decisions made by DRS, determinations regarding the return to work 

restrictions and employee/employer relationships are the most common petitions received by 

DRS. Often, these petitions involve retirees working as contractors on projects that they have 

specific expertise on, such as the Growth Management Act or similar regulations, etc. 

DRS is willing to present additional information to the committee as necessary and would 

appreciate further review and clarification of these statutes. Ideally, that review would result in a 

“brighter line” in the law, or better clarity regarding the amount or type of work that may be 

allowed without impacting a retiree’s pension. Thank you for your consideration. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

Tracy Guerin 

Director 

 

Enclosure 

 

cc: Members of the Select Committee on Pension Policy 
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